EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE









Meeting: 29th July, 2009








at 2.00 p.m. 

PRESENT:- Councillors Guselli (Chairman), Williams (Vice-Chairman), McEwan, Marcus, Millar, Pemberton, Pidduck, Richardson, Solloway and Waiting.
31 – The Local Government Act, 1972 as amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) Act, 1985 and Access to Information (Variation) Order 2006 – Urgent Item

RESOLVED:- That by reason of the special circumstances outlined below the Chairman is of the opinion that the following item of business not specified on the agenda should be considered at the meeting as a matter of urgency in accordance with Section 100(B)(4)(b) of the Local Government Act 1972.




Item





Reason

Link Road Phase II Main Roadworks 

To enable the Second Phase of the Contracts (Minute No. 44)



works to commence without               






unnecessary delay.
32 – The Local Government Act, 1972 as amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) Act, 1985 and Access to Information (Variation) Order 2006

Discussion arising hereon it was

RESOLVED:- That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act, 1972 the public and press be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 3 (Minute Nos. 42 and 44) of Part One of Schedule 12A of the said Act.

33 – Disclosure of Interests

Councillor Guselli declared a personal interest in Urgent Item – Link Road Phase II Main Roadworks Contract (Minute No. 43).  He was a Member of Cumbria County Council.  He also declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Agenda Item 12 – Government Response to the Rugg Review of the Private Sector – Consultation (Minute No. 40).  He was a Private Sector Landlord.  He left the meeting during consideration of the item.
Councillor Marcus declared a personal interest in Urgent Item – Link Road Phase II Main Roadworks Contract (Minute No. 44).  He was a Member of Cumbria County Council.  
Councillor Waiting declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Urgent Item – Link Road Phase II Main Roadworks Contract (Minute No. 44).  He husband works for BAE and was involved in negotiations regarding the Link Road.  She left the meeting during consideration of the item.
Councillor Williams declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Agenda Item 12 – Government Response to the Rugg Review of the Private Sector – Consultation (Minute No. 40).  He was a Private Sector Landlord.  He left the meeting during consideration of the item.

34 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 9th July, 2009 were agreed as a correct record, subject to it being noted that £16,667 would be drawn down from Supporting People, Cumbria County Council and not £13,667 (Minute No. 21).
35 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Members
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Barlow, J. Hamezeian and Stephenson.
Councillors McEwan and Solloway attend the meeting as substitutes for                   J. Hamezeian and Stephenson respectively.
36 – Early Retirement Panel
RESOLVED:- To note the Minutes of the Early Retirement Panel held on 17th July, 2009.
37 – Appointment on Outside Bodies, Panels, Working Parties etc.

The Director of Corporate Services informed the Committee that Councillor Heath had indicated that she no longer wanted to be the Council’s representative on the Health and Wellbeing Scrutiny Committee as she was unable to fit it in with being on Cumbria County Council.
It was also reported that Councillor Dawes and Wood had been appointed as substitutes to the Health Scrutiny Cross Party Working Group, however, they were not required as substitutes on that Group but were now required as substitutes on Cumbria Health and Wellbeing Scrutiny Committee.

He also reminded the Committee that at Council on 21st July, 2009 it had agreed the allocation of seats on Outside Bodies, the number of seats and allocations in respect of Forums, Panels and Working Groups etc. in accordance with proportionality.

In accordance with proportionality the Conservative Group would lose two seats and the Independent Group would gain two seats.  The Conservative Group would lose a seat on the Health and Safety Joint Sub-Committee and Wildlife and Countryside Advisory Committee.

The next meeting of the Wildlife and Countryside Advisory Committee was scheduled to take place on Friday 4th September, 2009 before the next meeting of the Committee.

Also the Conservative Group had requested that Councillor Flitcroft replaced Councillor Marcus on the Member Training Working Group.

RESOLVED:- (i) To agree to appoint Councillor Dawes as the Council’s representative on the Cumbria Health and Wellbeing Scrutiny Committee; 
(ii) To agree to appoint Councillor Wood and one Conservative Member as substitute members of the Health and Wellbeing Scrutiny Committee;
(iii) To agree to appoint Councillor Bell to the Health and Safety Joint Sub-Committee and Councillor Solloway (Independent Members) to the Wildlife and Countryside Advisory Committee as replacements for Councillor Bell (former Conservative Member) and Councillor Unwin respectively; and

(iv) To agree that Councillor Flitcroft replaced Councillor Marcus on the Member Training Working Group.

38 – Annual Treasury Report 2008-09

The Borough Treasurer reported that the Council’s Treasury Strategy and Policy required the annual reporting of treasury activities for the previous financial year.  He informed the Committee that the Council had complied with all the agreed limits and indicators for the year ended 31st March, 2009.

The Committee considered the full details of all treasury activities for the year.

RESOLVED:- (i) To approve the actual 2008-09 Prudential Indicators within the report; and

(ii) To note the Treasury Management Stewardship Report for 2008-09.

39 – Council Finances Report – Quarter 1 2009-10
The Committee considered a detailed report of the Borough Treasurer regarding financial information for the first quarter of the financial year.  It contained summary information and key data for the General Fund, Treasury Management, Capital Expenditure and Financing, Housing Revenue Account, Collection Fund, Bad Debt Provisions and Write Offs, Reserves, Balances and Provisions and Benefits Performance.
RESOLVED:- To note the information contained in the Council Finances Report – Quarter 1 2009-2010.

In the absence of the Chairman and Vice-Chairman due to prejudicial interest, nominations were requested for the appointment of Chairman for the next item only.

It was agreed that Councillor Richardson be appointed Chairman for the under-mentioned item only (Minute No.40).

COUNCILLOR RICHARDSON IN THE CHAIR (for this item only)

40 – Government Response to the Rugg Review of the Private Rented Sector – Consultation

The Director of Regeneration and Community Services submitted a detailed report to the Committee on the Government Response to the Rugg Review of the Private Sector Rented Sector – Consultation.

He informed the Committee that the Government had produced a response on the earlier Rugg Review of the private rented sector, and was consulting on that response.  The report invited the Committee to endorse a formal response to the consultation contained in Section 4 of the report.
RESOLVED:- (i) To note the report; and

(ii) To endorse the proposed response to the consultation contained in Section 4 of the report.

41 – Refuse Collection and Recycling Services – Performance Report – Quarter 1 2009/10

The Director of Regeneration and Community Services reminded the Committee that significant changes had been made to the refuse collection and recycling services during April and May 2009 in order to provide the opportunity for residents to increase the rate at which domestic waste was recycled.  Following the conclusion of the changes it was reported that the percentage of waste recycled in the first quarter of 2009/10 was 37.3% made up of 29.5% in April, 40% in May and 43.9% in June. 
Total tonnage of recycled materials had increased by 33% compared to the same period last year and the tonnage of residual waste had reduced by 30%. 

The weight of dry recycling had increased month on month since the introduction of the new services and over 1000 tonnes of recyclates had been collected in June compared to  the 6700 tonnes of recyclates collected during the whole of 2008/09. The weight of card and plastic had increased from 61 tonnes in the first quarter of 2008/09 to 342 tonnes in the first quarter of the year.
Green waste was up by 12% on 2008/09 and because this was seasonal would likely see a reduction in total recycling in quarters 3 and 4.
The weights of recyclates collected in the first quarter and a comparison with the same period in 2008/09 was considered by the Committee. 
To assess resident’s response to the new plastic/card recycling service a participation survey had been undertaken over a two week period in June.  The number of red bags presented for collection were counted and compared with the total number of households receiving the service.  In the first week 68% of households had presented a red bag and in the second week 72%.  In some areas 100% of properties had presented red bags and in others it was as low as 20%.  It was proposed that the Council’s Recycling Officer and Cumbria County Council Recycling Rangers would now focus on the low participation areas to support people with their recycling.

RESOLVED:- To note the report and agree that further reports for Quarters 2-4 be presented to the Regeneration and Community Services Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

42 – 104 Abbey Road Phase I – External Repairs
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services report sought approval to award the Contract for the external repairs of 104 Abbey Road Phase I to Askins and Little.  The project would take place in advance of the main works to the inside of the building.

RESOLVED:- To appoint Askins and Little Ltd to carry out the External Repairs to 104 Abbey Road.
REFERRED ITEMS

THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

43 – War Pensions – Benefits Disregard Determination

The Borough Treasurer submitted a report seeking approval for maintaining the award of full disregard, both local and government, for war pensions for the financial year 2009/10.

War pensions included war disablement pension, war widow/er pension, and special war widows supplementary 1973.
All were disregarded in full if the claimant or partner was over 60, without any local disregard.

He informed the Committee that the number of claims processed in 2008-09 was 35, at a cost of £29,238 of which 75% qualified for government subsidy. The net cost to the Council was £7,310.  The table below indicated the split amongst the various types of claimants:-
	
	Gross Cost (£)
	Net Cost to Council (£)

	Council tenants
	6,700
	1,675

	Private tenants
	11,823
	2,956

	Council Tax claimants
	10,715
	2,679

	Total
	29,238
	7,310


RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to agree to the continuance of awarding the full disregard for War Pensions for the financial year 2009-2010.
44 – Link Road Phase II Main Roadworks Contract

The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that in order to commence the second phase of the Link Road before January 2010, the Council would need to act as Employer for the contract.  Award of the contract to Askam Construction Ltd, being the lowest tenderer was recommended.
£3,000,000 of North West Development Agency (NWDA) funding had been secured by the Council to progress Phase II and complete the Link Road project, which had been included in the County Council’s Transport Capital Programme with a further contribution of £500,000 to the overall cost of Phase II in 2009/10.

NWDA had pointed out that with the Council acting as Applicant for the funding; ideally the Council should act as the Employer for the construction contract.  The County Council had confirmed they were content for the Council to undertake the works on behalf of the Highway Authority through a signed agreement between the two authorities.  Future regeneration works within the existing Highway could also be delivered in that way, working in partnership with Cumbria County Council.  No costs/fees would, therefore, be payable to Cumbria County Council under the proposed agreement.

The other option to deliver the scheme was for Cumbria County Council to act as employer.  However, Officers had confirmed that would require Cabinet approval and delay the project start until January 2010 as Tesco had indicated, as part of the discussion on land dedications, that they wanted the initial phase of the works (main drainage and roundabout construction) to be completed by the middle of November to minimise disruption in the period up to Christmas. Such a delayed start would also cause difficulty in achieving the spend profile required for the NWDA Funding.

Land dedication agreements, necessary to deliver the project, were being progressed towards completion with two of the four landowners Tesco Stores Ltd and BAE Systems.  Purchase of the land in the ownership of TB Brady had been completed in March 2009, and the land owned by Associated British Ports would also be purchased this summer to ensure that the road could be constructed in 2009.

Tenders for the Link Road Phase II had been received and opened by Cumbria County Council on Friday 12th June 2009 were considered by the Committee.
The main works were programmed to last approximately twenty six weeks.

He informed the Committee that the appointment process was unusual in that up to this point the contract had been dealt with under County Council Procedures, but the appointment of the contractor and implementation of the Contract would proceed under the Council Contract Standing Orders.  The elements dealt with by Cumbria County Council to date covered Contract Standing Orders 7 (Standing Approved List), 8 (Number of Tenderers or Invitees), 9 (Form of Invitation to Tender and Submission of Tenders), 11 (Opening of Tenders) and 12 (Alterations to Tenders).  The unusual nature of the appointment should be reflected (for audit purposes) in the suspension of the relevant Contract Standing Orders.

As the contract value was in excess of £1M, the appointment required approval of Council.  As the next scheduled meeting of Council was not until 13th October, and in view of the timescales for commencing the works, the Chairman of Council had agreed to convene a special meeting of Council to consider the recommendations on appointment of a contractor.  That would be held on 7th August 2009.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i) 
To agree to suspend the relevant Contract Standing Orders;

(ii)
To appoint Askam Construction Ltd as the main roadworks contractor for Link Road Phase II; and

(iii)
To agree to delegate signature of the agreement with Cumbria County Council for Barrow Borough Council to undertake the works to the Director of Regeneration and Community Services and the Chairman of the Executive Committee.

The meeting closed at 3.05 p.m.
